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A drawing of part of the set of Palmerstown, U.S.A., from the Alex Haley Collection.

T he past year, more than ever before, has shown us how new technology is rapidly
changing the way we access information. A library is no longer primarily a passive
repository for books, but an active gateway to information sources world,wide.

We now communicate by electronic mail, which makes it possible to send a message
around the world in minutes. Electronic communication is particularly useful for collabo,
rations over long distances, to seek information or assistance from experts, and to hold dis,
cussions with several participants. Multimedia technology combines the latest in data
storage with interactive access and manipulation. With multimedia programs we can store
vast amounts of text and graphics on small compact disks, we can browse the treasures in
the world's most famous museums, or quickly search through an entire collection of Greek
literature for key words or subjects. By subscribing to electronic databases, we can provide
almost any kind of information imaginable to our library users.

The technology continues to evolve, which presents significant challenges to our
Libraries.

How do we keep up? With your help. Gifts from our friends allow us to continue to
expand in new ways. Your generosity has helped, and will continue to help, the Univer,
sity Libraries provide the best possible information services to our users on campus, in the
regional community, and throughout the world.

You are the key to our current and future success, and we sincerely thank you.

Paula Kaufman
Dean of Libraries

The University LilYraries gratefully acknowledges Mrs. Cornelia S. Hodges' underwriting of the publication of The Library Development Review.

On Cover: An oil portrait of William G. Brownlow, from a private collection, loaned to the East Tennessee Historical Society for the
exhibit, "Art and Furniture of East Tennessee, 1800-1950." (Photo by Stan McCleave; see article on p.8.)
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Gearge W. Haley
Chairman
Postal Rate Commission

I t is now neatly a yeat and a halfsince Alex's untimely

death. On many occasions during that period, I have been called

upon to be present at events remembering and honoring him.
Of all these occasions, the most memorable and moving was the

ceremony of February 23, 1993, at which his papers were formally
opened at The University ofTennessee, Knoxville. This was Alex's

own gift-a gift that he most fervently wanted to give.

Alex loved this University just as he loved Tennessee, and this
is what the gift ofhis papers symbolizes. But, more importantly, he

knew the role that higher education can play in shaping young

lives, particularly for minorities and the poor. Colleges and univer,

sities make equality of opportunity real! And that is what this

school is all about. That's why Alex gave his heartfelt support to
the University ofTennessee, Knoxville-why he cared so much

about this place.
Alex never forgot that it was here in Tennessee that his great

work began. It was here where he first heard those stories about the
family as a little boy while sitting at the feet of our grandmother in

the tiny town of Henning. Alex understood the University's

commitment to making the priceless gift ofknowledge accessible to

everyone in our society.
He wanted to leave a record ofhis own past and ours--an

archive of our common history as a family and as a people-for
students and scholars of all races to study in the years to corne. This

record, his papers, is his final gift to all ofus. And it is a most fitting

gift from a man to a university whose personal and institutional

lives were so markedly intertwined.

Accept this record ofhistory as the gift it is, and use it welL

That's how Alex would have wanted it!

George W. Haley
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THE REVIEW 1992/93

PRAISING 1111 GOOD
BY JAMES B. LLOYD

SPECIAL CoLLECTIONS LIBRARIAN

The news of Alex Haley's death
reached us on the morning of February
10th, 1992, and it was immediately ap­
parent that this was both a sad and por­
tentous event. It came as a complete
surprise to the University community
and to me because, though Alex was
known to be in poor health, he always
seemed so hale. Of one thing, however, I
was sure; the Alex Haley Collection,
which was the subject of my article in
the 1990-91 Development Review and
which was to remain closed until Alex's
death, would soon have to be opened.

The last time I saw Alex Haley was
when he spoke to the Library Friends in
the fall of 1991, just a day or two before
he was to catch another freighter to
somewhere or other. We talked about
"Queen" and "Henning," and it was my
impression that he was taking the current
voyage in an effort to finish the manu­
script of "Henning" which was due at the
publisher's (John Morrow). When he re­
turned we were to go back to his house in
Clinton to pick up more manuscripts for
the Alex Haley Collection. It was not

Queen Jackson, from the Alex Haley Collection.

clear to me exactly what these manu­
scripts might be, but I thought that was a
small matter which we could clear up
later. I was wrong. Alex returned from
his trip alright, but he was too busy with
speaking engagements for us to set up a
visit; then he died of a heart attack in
Seattle.

That was how I came to be sitting
with our agent, Ronnie Allen, in the UT
Conference Center at 10:30 Thursday
morning on October 1st, 1992, waiting

for the literary part of the Alex Haley Es­
tate Auction to begin. The auctioneers,
who turned out to be good at hype, had
kept the upcoming sale in the public eye
for the last several weeks, and the local
paper had been full of rumors and specu­
lation. Numerous individuals, including
Robert Redford and Oprah Winfrey,
were supposed to be about to step forward
and buy the entire estate, which included
two condominiums, a 127 acre farm in
Clinton and the contents thereof, besides
the literary manuscripts. That never hap­
pened, however, which was why the
cameras were rolling that morning, and
members of the media were still busy in­
terviewing whomever they could grab.
Christie Hefner was reputed to be there
somewhere in a back room connected to
one of the auctioneers by headphones,
and numerous members of the Black en­
tertainment elite were supposed to have
representatives present.

The first inkling we had that such
an event was to occur was only about a
month before, when a University official
who has friends in the auction business
called to alert us. We were provided with
a very sketchy list of the sale items,
which really didn't help us much, since it
said things like, eighteen boxes, Roots;

Alex Haley as a child, from the Alex Haley
Collection.

Alex Haley interviewing the griot, Fofana, in Gambia, from the Alex Haley Collection.
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David Wolper, Alex Haley, and Henry Fonda on the set of Roots: The Next Generations, from the Alex Haley Collection.
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ten boxes, miscellaneous photographs;
twenty-five boxes, Los Angeles file.
Then, about a week later, there was a no­
tice in the paper announcing the sale,
and things began to heat up. New ar­
ticles appeared daily describing the items
to be sold, and it was clear that this was
going to be a media event of considerable
importance. We began to try to muster
whatever cash reserves we had access to,
and friends of Alex's all over the country
began calling in with offers of both moral
and monetary support because they knew
that Alex had intended to give at least
most of his papers to the University. I
found myself talking not to the rich and
famous, but to the representatives of
people like Barry Gordy and Quincy
Jones.

We had a considerable amount of
help in all this, particularly from Lou
Blau, who was Alex's attorney in Los
Angeles. The rapidity of the auction
caught most of Alex's friends off guard,
and Mr. Blau spent the week before it
occurred on the phone trying to alert all
of them he could find. The people who
moved in Alex's circle, however, tend to
move fairly quickly, so this was not easy,
even for someone in Mr. Blau's position.
Toward the end I was getting several

calls a day from him. Generally he would
tell me that I would be getting a call from
someone or other whose name I wouldn't
recognize, but who was representing
whomever. The most memorable of these
came from a gentleman from Detroit who
wanted to know what a fair price would
be for all the manuscripts. I assured him
that no one could know that, but when
pressed picked a figure of $500,000 out of
the air. He did not balk at the figure, but
it turned out that the individual whom
he was representing was unwilling to
spend that kind of money without exam­
ining the goods first, and there was no
time (amazingly, it was a good guess; the
paper reported that Thursday's auction
netted $476,000).

This, at any rate, was how I met
the good people who provided us with
the funds which we used at the auction,
and whom I would like to recognize now.
First of all there is Mr. Blau, himself, who
was a major donor of funds as well as
time. Then I would like to recognize
Quincy Jones, who was a fast friend of
Alex's, and Louise Velazquez of Quincy
Jones Productions, who was also close to
Alex and who made a number of calls in
our behalf. Dr. Joseph L. Harris of
Lynwood, California, read about the

4

auction in the paper and contacted Mr.
Blau on his own. Mr. Jeffery K. Ayeroff of
Beverly Hills contributed. And last but
not least, I would like to recognize Mr.
Michel Ferla of Montreux, Switzerland,
whose check made out to bearer arrived
out of the blue in my mail several days
after the auction.

The Dean of Libraries, Paula
Kaufman, made some money available
from acquisitions funds already provided
by generous friends, and up until the
night before we were still getting dona­
tions. Some of these were verbal commit­
ments, and the University's President,
Joe Johnson, deserves considerable credit
for agreeing to make these offers good,
should the funds somehow not be forth­
coming (which, thankfully, they were). If
all this sounds somewhat hectic and a
little crazy, that's because it was.

The auction was to occur in the
University's Conference Center, and I
was allowed to examine the manuscripts
while the auctioneer's people were still
working on them. This was particularly
fortunate in the case of the Roots mate­
rial which was being offered as a lot of
eighteen or so boxes. Alex, of course, had
given us ninety feet of manuscripts in
1990, and my assignment was to find out
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Manuscript page from a draft of Roots. from the Alex Haley Collection.
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on the lots we were interested in. Then
while he bid I kept a running total and
was able to adjust the ceilings as needed,
determined by our success. If we were
able to get the lots at the estimated
prices, nothing changed. But if we got
them for less or if we were being consis­
tently outbid, we were not spending as
estimated and thus had more left for the
next lots, so I could raise the ceilings. In
this way we were able to stay within our
budget while still acquiring most of what
we had determined we needed. We
bought fifty-six of the 506 lots that were
offered for sale that day and spent a total
of$12,325, not counting the buyer's pre­
mium of ten percent.

From our point of view things went
about as expected. We bought almost all
the unpublished manuscripts we bid on,
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enlisted the aid of the Special Collec­
tions manuscript processor, Curtis Lyons,
to help work through the boxes as they
were unloaded in the receiving area of
the Conference Center the day before
the sale. People in the manuscripts busi­
ness measure things in linear or cubic
feet because they need to know how
many feet of shelf space a collection will
take up. In this case we were looking at
perhaps two hundred feet of material,
some of it manuscripts, some of it subject
files, including the contents of Alex's of­
fice in Los Angeles which he had closed
several years before.

Conftonted with this much mate­
rial we could only do a cursory job, but in
retrospect it seems to have worked out
satisfactorily. I went through and, with
Ronnie's help, penciled in price ceilings

how this material related to what we al­
ready had. This was of the utmost impor­
tance because I was guessing that the
Roots lot would go high. If we had to
have it, we would have to conserve our
funds until it came up, because if we were
successful there likely would not be much
left for anything else.

Making this decision would have
been a little easier if we had known
about the Roots manuscripts we had,
which I, at any rate, did not. The collec­
tion was to remain closed until Alex's
death; and as I reported in the 1990-91
Review, we had simply left the manu­
scripts in the same metal boxes Alex had
put them in during the last plagiarism
trial. He lost the keys, so we had to break
the locks in order to start processing,
which we did as soon as Alex died. I,
however, had not had the opportunity to
look at anything. So I first had to sort out
what turned out to be eight separate
drafts of Roots, five paper ones and three
on tape, all done between 1967 and
1975. The earliest draft was done on yel­
low paper, the next on orange. Then
there was what was labeled in the notes
an early white draft, a white draft, and a
finished-near finished manuscript. All
these occupied nine cubic feet, and we
had another nine feet of background re­
search and twelve feet of trials material
which contained copies of the above as
well as numerous other items.

Armed with a rough knowledge of
what we had, I was able to determine
that we did aot have to have the Roots
material which was being auctioned. We
would have liked to have had it, of
course, but we already had most of it, and
the rest was not essential to the useful­
ness of our collection. We would have
liked the Malcolm X manuscripts as well,
but they were obviously not going to be
within our range. Instead we decided to
concentrate on unpublished manuscripts,
on projects which never got to the fin­
ished manuscript stage, and on bio­
graphical material. We also decided that
since the auction was likely to be rather
hectic and no one really knew how to es­
timate the prices, it would be prudent to
have an agent to help us prepare for the
sale and to conduct the bidding while I
kept track of our expenditures. We en­
listed Ronnie Allen, a local dealer with
whom we had often worked in the past
and who, in fact, wrote an article for the
Development Review last year, for this task.

This turned out to be a good strat­
egy, since there was more than enough
work for two. Ronnie assisted me in
evaluating the manuscripts, and we
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The cast of PalmerstDwn, from the Alex Haley Collection.

missing only four or five lots. The manu­
script of The Autobiography of Malcolm X
went for $100,000. Several unpublished
chapters went for about thirty-five thou­
sand, and the napkin on which Malcolm
had scribbled the list of his first purchases
upon being released from prison went for
twenty-five thousand. The boxes of Roots
went for sixty thousand, and some of the
Playboy interviews were fairly expensive,
but by and large the prices for the rest of
the material were about as anticipated.

There is no space here for a
lengthy description of our purchases, but
I will cite a few of the more interesting
examples. First, we bought some
Malcolm X manuscripts without meaning
to. We bought one lot of Malcolm X ma­
terial because it was cheap, and I was
hoping there would be some display
items in it which I might use to represent
that part of Alex's life. There turned out
not to be any, but among the folders we
found two separate articles, both titled
"The Legacy of Malcolm X," which Alex
had written for the New York Times
Magazine. That magazine never published
either, however, though Alex did publish
a considerably shortened version of one
of them in Essence.

Some of the other manuscripts are
of considerable interest as well. "Search
for Roots" is a piece about Alex's adven­
tures while writing Roots, which he in­
tended as a follow-up but never
published, though there was an hour

documentary which probably made use of
some of this material. "The Way," or
"President Nipsey," as it was sometimes
titled, is a musical that Alex appears to
have worked on numerous times over a
period of years, judging from the drafts. It
starts in the packing room of a cosmetics
factory in Chicago with the workers as a
chorus. Nipsey is the main character and
president of the company, and through
him one can gain considerable insight
into Alex's opinions concerning race
relations. "The Lord and Little David" is
a draft of a novel set on a plantation in
Mississippi in 1926 and narrated by
David, a twelve year old white child,
which Alex worked on between 1952 and
1958. And "African Girl" is a projected
book about the girl, Nboto, and her
efforts to fulfill her potential in West
Africa.

When you put this material to­
gether with the collection which Alex
had already given us, you have a truly im­
portant literary archive. In terms of size,
the addition which we obtained at auc­
tion comes to approximately thirty feet.
The main collection, composed basically
of material on Roots, Roots II (the sequel)
and Palmers town (a TV series which ran
for one year), with a smattering of per­
sonal items thrown in, amounts to ninety
feet. Taken together they go a long way
toward documenting the career of what
must surely be one of the most important
authors in the second half of this century.

This being the case, we felt some
pressure to make the collection available
for research, which we did on February
23rd of 1993. We decided that such an
occasion was the proper time to establish
contact with the executor of Alex's es­
tate, his younger brother George, whom I
accordingly made arrangements to visit
in December, partly just to say hello, and
partly to invite him and his brother,
Julius, to attend the opening on the
family's behalf. George is the current
Chair of the Postal Rate Commission,
and I decided to drive to Washington to
see him. Unfortunately, my trip coin­
cided with the first blizzard of the year,
which caught me about a third of the
way up and eventually stopped me at
Harrisonburg, Virginia. I will forbear a
lengthy recounting of my travels here
and simply report that we had a pleasant
meeting, once it finally occurred, and
George agreed to come and to invite
Julius, who runs an architecture firm in
Silver Spring, Maryland, to join him.

We scheduled the opening in Feb­
ruary because it is Black History Month,
but a number of other events happened
to coincide. Queen aired the first part of
the month, and we set the final date for
the 23rd when George Haley's calendar
allowed him to come. This, by chance,
turned out to be the date of one of the
Chancellor's Associates breakfasts, so the
Haleys became special guests, and Dean
Kaufman and I became the program.

My other assignment was to take
care of the Haleys, which turned out to
be a pleasure. George flew down. Julius,
who had other business in the area,
drove. Julius' son, Chris, came up from
Florida, and we all appeared on Jim and
Natalie Haslam's doorstep on the
evening of the 22nd for a fine dinner and
conversation with Dean Kaufman; Larry
Ratner, Dean of Liberal Arts; Charlie
Brakebill, Vice President for Develop­
ment; and Mrs. Carolyn Williams and
her husband Jack, Vice Chancellor for
Development and Alumni Affairs.

We mounted a display from the
Haley Collection in the foyer of Special
Collections, hosted a reception, and held
the opening ceremony in what is known
as the Delivery Hall on the second floor
of Hoskins Library. And while the pro­
ceedings might not have rivaled the auc­
tion in news coverage, for the Libraries
they were quite something, perhaps the
largest Special Collections event since
the opening of the Kefauver Wing.
Chancellor Bill Snyder presided. Dean
Kaufman opened with an explanation of
the importance of the collection to

6



George Haley speaking at the opening of the Alex Haley Collection. Seated are Edye Ellis, ChanceUor
BiU Snyder, Dean Paula Kaufman, and David Kao.

A \lery young Alex Haley at play, from the Alex Haley Collection.

Alex Haley speaking with Dean Paula Kaufman
and Laura Simic at the Library Friends Lecture,
faU,1991.

scholarship. Edye Ellis, a close friend of
Alex's and a local television personality,
delivered a moving personal reminis- .
cence; and David Kao, representing the
University of Tennessee class of 1993,
announced that the Senior Gift would be
a bust of Alex and a library endowment
in his name. Then George Haley made a
wonderful talk, an abbreviated version of
which you will find on page two of this
publication.

It was a truly moving occasion, but
it was only the beginning. We have a
fine Haley Collection, but we are now
under an obligation to build on it. We
are working with George Haley to try to

acquire the manuscripts and background
research to several other works, starting
with Queen; and we are actively seeking
other Haley material, both in the open
market and through donations from pri­
vate individuals. We could, however, use
all the help we can get. Recently, thanks
to Lois Riggins Ezzell and Dan Pomeroy
of the Tennessee State Museum, I had
the opportunity to meet Mr. and Mrs.
George Jewett when they presented the
Pulitzer Prize and other items from the
auction to the Museum, and they agreed
to let me add their names to the growing
list of Alex's friends who have an interest
in preserving his memorabilia. With the
aid of such individuals and those men­
tioned above, we in the Libraries and our
colleagues in the State Museum will do
what we can to preserve his legacy in or­
der that whoever is going to explain his
ultimate importance to us will have the
necessary tools with which to work.



WIllI IIALL 'lME MAUCE
AND VENOM REQUISIIE
FOR 'lME lIMES":
'lME PAPERS OF PARSON
BROWNLOW
W. TODD GROCE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

EAST TENNESSEE HISTORICAL SOCIETY

"Cry aloud-Spare not; show my
people their transgressions and the house
of Jacob their sins," These defiant words
from the masthead of The Whig summed
up the very essence of William
Gannaway "Parson" Brownlow. Newspa­
per editor, Methodist minister, Recon­
struction governor, and U.S. senator,
Brownlow earned a reputation during his
long and varied career as a fiery contro­
versialist and an uncompromising de­
fender of the Union, a man whose
unmitigated hatred of the Confederacy
made him a terror to Rebels and a hero
to antisecessionists. "I want a big war­
horse and military suite," he once
boasted with more truth than even he re­
alized, "and will ride down among those
rebels, and if you will excuse my apparent
egotism, I do believe that the scoundrels
had rather see the Devil coming after
them."

From Special Collections Print File.

A native of Virginia, Brownlow
moved as a young man to East Tennes­
see, where he preached the gospel and es­
tablished a newspaper devoted to
Whiggish causes and the defense of the
twin doctrines of Francis Asbury and
Henry Clay. The venom in his pen made
bitter enemies of many in the Democratic
party and in the Presbyterian and Baptist
denominations. During the Civil War, he

was banished to the North by Southern
officials for his outspoken criticism of the
Confederacy. After a successful speaking
tour, he returned to Tennessee bent on
wreaking vengeance upon those who had
forced him into exile. Elected governor
in 1864 and senator five years later,
Brownlow used his political influence to
advance the Radical Republican agenda
in Tennessee and to hound and destroy
his former persecutors.

His life was filled with contradic­
tions. Though an ordained minister of
the gospel, Brownlow spent much of his
time verbally brawling with the enemies
of Methodism and the Union in an often
mean and utterly ruthless style calculated
to impugn the very character of his oppo­
nents. A man who loved God and com­
forted cholera victims, he could not find
it in himself to forgive his persecutors,
An advocate of slavery, he poured him­
self into destroying the government es­
tablished by slaveholders in 1861. A
staunch defender of the South and its in­
terests, he sided with the North in crush­
ing the South's bid for independence. His
talent for invective and his stinging de­
nunciation of his foes stand in sharp con­
trast to the tender emotions he exhibited
toward his family and friends.

Brownlow under arrest for treason, from Sketches of the Rise, Progress, and Decline of Secession. (Philadelphia: George W. Childs, 1862, facing p. 276.)
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manuscripts." Patton added that it was "a
known fact" such a collection once ex­
isted "but that it exists today is unlikely."
As a result, biographers such as Coulter
and Steve Humphrey have been forced
to rely primarily on the Parson's vast
newspaper writings and editorials and on
his numerous books.

Documents in the Brownlow Col­
lection can be grouped into four catego­
ries: (1) those relating to Reconstruction
in Tennessee; (2) those relating to the
1860 murder of James Reese by John Bell
Brownlow; (3) those relating to Confed­
erate activity in Tennessee during 1861­
62; and (4) miscellaneous pieces
concerning matters such as congressional
politics during the 1880s, requests for ap­
pointments to government positions,
various railroad activities, obituaries, and
subscriptions to the Knoxville Whig,
Brownlow's renowned political organ.

The most significant of these docu­
ments, both in terms of number of pieces
and historical value, are the various let­
ters received by Brownlow during his
tenure as Reconstruction governor. The
vast majority of these were written by
Republican officials from across the state,
but especially from West Tennessee,
where acts of terrorism and violence
against Unionists and Blacks were most
common. Taken together, they offer in­
sight into conditions existing in Tennes­
see during the late 1860s and reveal the
siege mentality of many Unionists result­
ing from counterrevolutionary terror un­
leashed by former Confederates.

to the 1880s and 1890s, is to Brownlow's
son, John Bell Brownlow. There are few
letters actually written by the Parson
himself.

The collection has the distinction
of being the only large cache of
Brownlow papers in existence. Although
several repositories have a number of
Brownlow's letters, none possesses a col­
lection on the scale of that recently ac­
quired by the University. For instance,
the Brownlow Collection at the Tennes­
see State Library and Archives in Nash­
ville has little material of importance
relating to the Parson outside of his proc­
lamations, which were published during
his career and can be obtained elsewhere.
Only scattered letters can be found in the
T.A.R. Nelson and Leonidas C. Houk
papers located in the Calvin M.
McClung Historical Collection. Prior to
this major acquisition of Brownlow's pa­
pers, the University of Tennessee Special
Collections Library owned only a few of
the Parson's letters, most of these dating
from the pre-Civil War years.

Beyond these scanty documents,
little else has been available to research­
ers and biographers of the Parson until
now. Indeed, in his introduction to the
1971 University of Tennessee Press edi­
tion of E. Merton Coulter's William G.
Brownlow: Fighting Parson of the Southern
Highlaruls, James W. Patton lamented
that the "principal drawback encoun­
tered by Professor Coulter in the prepara­
tion of his work was failure to uncover
any significant mass of Brownlow

Brownlow's counter attack on his political accuser, from Sketches of the Rise, Progress, and Decline
of Secession. (Philadelphia: George W. Childs, 1862, facing p. 216.)

As governor during the period from
1864 to 1869, Brownlow occupied one of
the most important positions in the state
of Tennessee and played a key role in the
saga of Tennessee's reconstruction. His
status as a martyr and his savage editori­
als against the Rebels made him the
natural choice of Unionists to replace
Andrew Johnson in Nashville. Unfortu­
nately, Brownlow's limited political ex­
perience and his tendency toward verbal
excesses ill-suited him for the chief
executive's office. By employing constitu­
tionally questionable tactics to maintain
the continued dominance of the Republi­
can party and by his inability to hold the
Unionist coalition together, the Parson
doomed the Radical experiment in Ten­
nessee to failure. And by using his power
to abuse his enemies and to avenge the
wrongs perpetrated against Union men
during the war, he engendered feelings of
resentment and bitterness that persist to

this day.
Considering Brownlow's important

place in Tennessee and Southern history,
the Special Collections Library of the
University of Tennessee is indeed fortu­
nate to have acquired during the past
year a significant collection of the
Parson's papers. The Brownlow Collec­
tion joins the papers of other key politi­
cal figures already in the possession of the
University, including those of Oliver P.
Temple, Horace Maynard, Estes
Kefauver, and Howard Baker Jr., further
enhancing the Library's reputation as a
major repository for material related to
Tennessee's political history.

Although the collection covers a
period of more than fifty years between
1848 and 1902, the bulk centers on the
years 1866 to 1869 during Brownlow's
administration as governor. There are
also a number of letters from the time
when Brownlow was U.S. senator (1869­
1875). In all, the collection contains
over four hundred pieces and includes
letters from such nineteenth century no­
tables as Tennessee congressman and
1860 presidential candidate John Bell;
Union general George H. Thomas; Con­
federate vice-president Alexander
Stephens; Whig congressman and Ten­
nessee governor William B. Campbell;
U.S. senator and Tennessee Whig party
founder Ephraim Foster; prominent Ten­
nessee Unionists Horace Maynard,
Oliver P. Temple, and T.A.R. Nelson;
and Brownlow's successor as governor of
Tennessee, Dewitt Clinton Senter. Al­
though the majority of the correspon­
dence is written to the Parson, a
substantial portion, especially that dating



Elder Graves, a religious opponent, from The Great Iron Wheel Examined: Or, Its False Spokes
Extracted. (Nashville; By the Author, facing p. 287.)

For example, two letters to
Brownlow from Humbolt resident W.H.
Stillwell complain of the large number of
unreconstructed Rebels in West Tennes­
see and of atrocities committed by the
Ku Klux Klan in his community. Several
letters also concern the 1867 murder of
an Ohio man who removed to Shelby
County, Tennessee, after the war. Ap­
parently the police experienced consid­
erable difficulty in bringing the killer to
justice since local citizens regarded the
murdered man as nothing more than a
"d---d Yankee" and, as a consequence,
were uninterested in finding his slayer.
Other correspondence relates to the
murder of a black man in Gallatin and
efforts to arrest the killers, attempts to
capture an escaped former Rebel con­
victed of murdering a Unionist in Mont­
gomery County, internal divisions within
the Tennessee Republican party, and ac­
cusations against a local official in Jack­
son who, though posing as a loyal man,
was in fact a Rebel.

An interesting, albeit less histori­
cally important, part of the collection re­
lates to the killing of James Reese by the
Parson's son, John Bell Brownlow. The
unfortunate affair occurred during the
winter of 1860 while both Reese and the
younger Brownlow were students at
Emory and Henry College. Reese, who
apparently was considerably larger than

his antagonist, knocked Brownlow to the
muddy ground following the election of
officers to one of the school's literary so­
cieties. While other students attempted
to restrain Reese, Brownlow, overcome
with rage, struck his assailant over the
head with a chestnut stick, from which
blow he died within a few hours. Young
Brownlow was indicted for murder and
tried in the Washington County Circuit
Court in Abingdon, Virginia, but was ac­
quitted by the jury. Several letters in the
collection from various citizens of East
Tennessee, all dated 1860, concern the
trial, give details of the altercation, and
attest to John Bell's innocence.

Some of the more interesting docu­
ments in the collection concern Confed­
erate activity in Tennessee during the
first two years of the Civil War. Specifi­
cally, these consist of letters written to
Tennessee's Confederate governor Isham
G. Harris by Confederate officers and of­
ficials, some of whom were from East
Tennessee. They report on early war
news, Southern troop movements in East
Tennessee, Unionist recruitment in the
region, and attitudes, fears, and resent­
ments held by East Tennessee secession­
ists. The authors range from Col. David
H. Cummings of the Nineteenth Ten­
nessee Infantry, a prominent Anderson
County Confederate officer, to P.H.
Aylett, Confederate District Attorney in

Richmond. There is also a May 1861 let­
ter from Whig politico William G.
Campbell to Harris recommending a
friend for appointment in the Provisional
Army of Tennessee. Undoubtedly, this
note must have puzzled Brownlow since
Campbell was an avowed Unionist.

One of the most fascinating letters
to Harris was written by Major L.B.
Headrick of Greenville on March 18,
1862. An officer in the Tennessee mili­
tia, Headrick bitterly complained about
the state of affairs in East Tennessee. He
informed the governor that he had no
conception of the difficulties facing East
Tennessee secessionists. "You middle and
west Tennesseans, living where there is
not ... any division of sentiment upon
the justness of our cause, have never
rightly comprehended the state of affairs
of the feelings of the people in East Ten­
nessee," he complained. He went on to
detail the obstacles facing the recruiting
officers in the region and described the
stiff opposition among local citizens to
serving in the Southern army "if required
to leave their wives and children to starve
at the mercy of a far more relentless foe
than any of Lincoln's thieves can be."

Why the Parson would have had
these letters in his possession is some­
thing of a mystery. He apparently found
them among the papers of the abandoned
state archives left behind when Gov.
Harris precipitously fled from Nashville
on the heels of the retreating Confeder­
ate army. Others could have been picked
up among the captured Rebel documents
taken at the end of the war. In either
event, Brownlow must have had them for
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A signed carte de visite. (Special Collections MS-936.)

some purpose. He may have sought them
for no other reason than to preserve
them as mementos of the war, or he
could have seen them as trophies taken
from his conquered enemies. On the
other hand, it is quite possible that the
Parson collected these letters as a way of
documenting his case against former
Confederates, as tangible evidence of
their treason and wickedness.

Indeed, Brownlow's own words sug­
gest his motives. On the back of a letter
in the Tilghman Haws Papers (Special
Collections MS-240) written by Confed­
erate Brig. Gen. William H. Carroll to
Gen. Albert Sidney Johnston in Decem­
ber 1861 proudly proclaiming
Brownlow's arrest in Knoxville by Con­
federate authorities, the following note is
scrawled in the Parson's unmistakable
handwriting: "Another of Gen. Carroll's
letters has ben discovered among the
captured documents we hold at Nash­
ville. It will speak for itself and comes
from the pen of a man now asking us to
sanction his pardon by the President."
Clearly, Brownlow's intentions were not
entirely innocent.

Much more could be said about
this rich and exciting collection but
space does not permit. Suffice it to say
that the acquisition of the Brownlow
Collection is a major coup for the Uni­
versity of Tennessee Special Collections
Library. The correspondence between
what one writer referred to as "the mean­
est man that ever walked the streets of
Knoxville" and his friends and acquain­
tances, both high and low, offer fertile
ground for future Brownlow biographers
and students of Reconstruction.
Brownlow once remarked during the
early days of the Civil War that he was
pleased his fellow Unionists felt "all the
malice and venom requisite for the
times." That same malice and venom still
course through the Parson's papers.

Brownlow's daughter defen&ng herself from
Confederate rabble, from Reynolds, Major W.D.,
Miss Martha Brownlow: Or the Heroine of
Tennessee. (Philadelphia: Barclay & Co., p.26.)



Mrs. Lancaster chats with Library Friends Lecturer John Seigenthaler, chainnan of the Freedom Forum
First Amendment Center, at the fall 1992 lecture.

FIVE DECADES OF
UBRARY FRIENDSHIP:
MRS. A.M. LANCAS'lER
By ANNELLE FOUTCH

DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT PuBLICATIONS

It's half time of the Homecoming
game in 1990. Standing on the field of
Neyland Stadium, Mrs. A.H. (Lucile
Hodge) Lancaster proudly represented
the Class of 1945. It had been a short
four-and-one-half decades since she had
gotten her degree in political science,
and she remembered it clearly.

"I typed my way through school,"
Mrs. Lancaster explains today. Before she
went back to school, Mrs. Lancaster was
already typing as a volunteer. She was
elected general secretary to the American
Dental Assistants Association and served
in this capacity for six years. But when
her boss, a dermatologist, volunteered for
military service in the U.S. Army Medi­
cal Corps in World War II, Mrs.
Lancaster entered UT. During World
War II, while she was a student at the
University, she did typing for the Ameri­
can Red Cross.

"I had saved enough money to
live on, and then I typed to supplement
that. I typed for Dr. Lee Green, who was
also my major professor in political sci­
ence, and Dr. Folmsbee in the history
department."

It was Dr. Green who introduced
her to Dr. John C. Hodges, the head of
the English department. He referred her
to students who needed their theses
typed.

"My interest in the library started
when I was a student on the Hill," Mrs.
Lancaster recalls. "But Dr. Hodges, who
was a great advocate of the library,

helped me solve a problem."
After her graduation, Mrs.

Lancaster worked for nearly a year in the
registrar's office where she was an assis­
tant to Dr. J.E. Avent. He headed the
psychometric testing program for G.I.s
who were coming back to school after
the war.

"UT didn't pay me a lot, but I still
wanted to give what I could to the Uni­
versity for my experience here had been
vital to my personal growth."

Remarkably, her first gift to the
University was $100 in 1946. Few donors
can match Mrs. Lancaster's record today
of forty-six consecutive years of giving.

"I wanted to help someone who
couldn't afford to go to the University,"
says Mrs. Lancaster, "so I gave the money
to a scholarship fund. When I found out
that the scholarships were awarded for
academic merit, I talked to Dr. Hodges.
He said one way I could make sure my
contribution helped everyone was to give
it to the library."

Mrs. Lancaster left the University
and went back to work for her former
employer, Dr. A.H. Lancaster, whom she
later married. Dr. Lancaster was one of
the first physicians to push plans to build
the UT medical center in Knoxville.

Many things have changed since
Mrs. Lancaster's days on the Hill. One of
the most dramatic changes is the new
John C. Hodges Library, named for the
department head in English. Today's li­
brary holds more than books, but it's still
the foundation of the University's re­
search and teaching programs.
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In October 1991, Mrs. Lancaster
did something that definitely would rate
Dr. Hodges's approval. She established
an annuity trust for the library valued at
more than $100,000. It's a beneficial ar­
rangement for Mrs. Lancaster and the
University. The trust pays her interest in­
come for the rest of her life. The trust,
named the Dr. and Mrs. A.H. Lancaster
Library Endowment, will make possible
the purchase of valuable acquisitions for
the collection.

Mrs. Lancaster pursues her activi­
ties at a brisk pace. She attends the li­
brary Friends functions and alumni
gatherings. She recently came back to
campus once again for another very spe­
cial reason. In the Hodges Library on the
fifth floor, the east side study area bears a
plaque that reads: "In Honor of Mrs.
Lucile H. Lancaster and in Memory of
Dr. A.H. Lancaster." Because the gift is
so important, UTK Dean of Libraries
Paula Kaufman has dedicated the study
area to the Lancasters, and she wanted
Mrs. Lancaster to see the area first hand.

"I know that as much as some
things change," says Mrs. Lancaster,
"some things will always stay the same.
Students will always have to study, and
they will always have to use the library."

"If students want an education, I
really believe it's here for them at UT.
Sometimes it's inferred that a degree
from an ivy league school might be more
prestigious, but I don't feel that way. Stu­
dents can get as fine an education here as
they can anywhere. And I want to help
keep it that way."



FOR SALE 1HROUGH
ARRANGEMENI'
BY JOHN DoBSON

SPECIAL COLLECTIONS LIBRARIAN EMERITIJS

A remarkable group of scarce or
rare books and pamphlets was put up for
sale recently by the Tennessee Historical
Society through an arrangement with
Knoxville book dealer R.R. Allen. The
materials, called duplicates by the Soci­
ety, included not only rare items, but
unique items as well. It would seem on
the surface that duplicate pieces could
not be considered unique, but when scru­
tinized many of them appeared to be one­
of-a-kind.

An examination of Allen's Catalog
89, a special listing of Historical Society
property available for purchase, reveals
surprising opportunities for collectors and
libraries. The catalog cover announces,
"A significant collection of scarce and
rare books and pamphlets on many sub­
jects. Tennesseana, Americana, Anti­
quarian, Signed and Inscribed Books,
Color Plate Books, Civil War, Songsters,
Medical, Early Imprints, etc. All being
property of the Tennessee Historical

Society. Offered for sale through ar­
rangement with, and to be ordered from
R.R. Allen, Books...." Buyers are ad­
vised on the first page: "Unless otherwise
indicated, all books, pamphlets, and
other items listed have the customary li­
brary markings. These generally are ei­
ther Tennessee Historical Society,
Tennessee Historical Society and Ten­
nessee State Library, and/or Tennessee
State Library.... Every attempt has
been made to carefully describe the con­
dition. Conditions including minor
blemishes, text foxing of older items,
bookplates, former owners name(s) in
ink [etc.] All sold 'AS IS'."

Keys as to why duplicate titles are
unique can be found in the terms used to
inform readers. The catalog announces
"signed and inscribed books" and advises
about "bookplates [and] former owners
names in ink." Provenance, or knowl­
edge about former owners, designates
books and other formats as valuable asso­
ciation pieces, especially when former
owners were renowned personages. How
better to establish provenance than
through bookplates, names in ink, or by
signings and inscriptions?

A look through this astonishing
catalog, which was distributed widely, re­
veals why bookmen and librarians found
it of great interest. Seldom are such
things available to enrich the stacks of li­
braries and bookstores. Following are a
few selections from the catalog that are
of more than a little importance, some of
which the University Library acquired for
its Special Collections and some of
which it did not.

No.9 is Sam Houston's copy of An
Account of Receipts and Expenditures of the
United States for the Year 1824, with his
signature in ink on the cover. UTK did
not acquire this item associated with the
Tennessee governor and Republic of
Texas President, neither did it acquire
No. 12, Andrew Jackson's signed copy of
Revised Statutes of the State of Arkansas,
1837, nor a number of other volumes
owned and signed by Jackson, nor a num­
ber of volumes associated with Andrew
Johnson for that matter. The most ex­
pensive listing in the catalog of "dupli­
cates," No. 98, a collection of volumes
from the library of James K. Polk, the
second presidenr from Tennessee, is a
group of fifty-one books from Pol~'s

From "Part One" of the Art Album of the Tennessee Centennial International Exposition. (Nashville: Nashville Tennessean, 1898) Copies of the book
issue of this publication are fairly common, but this view of the Parthenon (at right) is from a complete series of the original twelve parts in decorative wrappers,
Allen Catalog 89, No. 264.
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This broadside fram the presidential race of 1892 documents a political swing through Tennessee.

relating to the printing of the laws of the
Territory South West of the River Ohio,
which Roulstone printed in 1793. Alas,
The McClung Collection of the Knox­
ville Public Library, picked off this trea­
sure. However, when prime pieces of
Tennesseana get away, UTK always is
happiest when they go to the Knoxville
Public Library or to the Tennessee State
Library.

Another extremely desirable asso­
ciation item which the University did
not purchase was one of the rarest of all
Kentucky books, A Report of the Causes
Determined by the Late Supreme Court for
Dist. of Kentucky. In Which Titles of Land
Were in Dispute (Lexington: John
Bradford, 1803). This volume, which
contains forty-one maps as well as text, is
inscribed to John Overton (see below)
from the author as follows: "To Jno
Overton, Esq., of Tennessee. This book is
presented by his friend and Humble
Servt, James Hughes, Lextn., Kenty,
Sept, 7th., 1803." And while it is true
that the University collects Kentuckyana,
that is not a primary collecting interest.
If the University had acquired this piece,
it would not have been able to acquire as
many of the Tennessee pieces, a few of
which are listed below.

UTK purchased nearly a hundred
titles from the catalog of Historical Soci­
ety duplicates. Among these were several
volumes of more than passing interest.
The Cumberland Almanac, For the Year of
Our Lord 1855 (Nashville, 1854) fills a
gap in the library's holdings of this title,
and complements the special collection
of early regional almanacs which includes
the Davy Crockett Almanacs and Hills
Tennessee Almanac and State Register pub­
lished during the 1820s, 1830s and
1840s. A quotation from an early Library
Development Review points out the impor­
tance of almanacs in the development of
our culture: "Almanacs are part and par­
cel of the American tradition. Keeping
pace with newspapers and books, they
become much more than little booklets
charting sunshine and storm. They were
books of scientific facts and of news and
fiction as well. They presented historical
notes, literary sketches, jests, aphorisms,
tall tales and comic illustrations."

As the Cumberland Almanac
complements the almanac collection, an­
other purchase complements the collec­
tion of early songsters: The Cumberland
Harmony, Improved and Enlarged, Psalm
Tunes, Hymns, Songs, and Anthems
(Nashville, 1835). Another quotation
from an earlier Library Development Re­
view in regard to songsters stated:

ON,

Come All!
J. W. BAKER,

Cha r an R pu S

Jonesboro, Tennessee by Elihu Embree in
1820. This newspaper, so rare as to be re­
ported in only one repository in the na­
tion, was quickly removed from the sale.

Since UTK holds the largest
known collection of examples from the
press of George Roulstone, Tennessee's
first printer, it would have been appropri­
ate for it to have acquired catalog item
No. 262, Acts of the First Session, Second
Congress of the United States of America,
Philadelphia, 1792. This item has the
ownership stamp of George Roulstone in
five places and is signed by him on the
title page. The volume includes the act
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library, all signed by him. Mostly govern­
ment publications dated in the 1830s and
1840s, these volumes contain no less
than fifty-eight examples of Polk's signa­
ture in ink. Duplicate publications
though they undoubtedly were for the
Society, the signature makes them very
special to autograph fanciers. UTK did
not attempt to acquire these; they went
to a well-known book dealer in the East.

Number 105 in the catalog was an
offering that created a great deal of ex­
citement among collectors. It was a com­
plete run of the first anti-slavery
periodical, The Emancipator, published in
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This Memphis publication is listed in Howes'
US-lANA, but not in the National Union
Catalog. The copy pictured here has a faded in­
scription, "To Union and American, Compli­
ments of Gen. R. Rutter . .. ," meaning that it
was a gift from the author to the editor of the
Nashville Union and American.
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design. Also ten steam boats, sixty stores,
twenty lawyers, and twenty five doctors.
Oct. 12, 1826." The association value
and the rarity of this early state imprint
combine to make it a very collectible and
desirable book, and one that could hardly
be considered a duplicate.

Other welcome pieces from the So­
ciety sale were Charter of the State Bank of
Tennessee, 1837; Communications From
the Planters and Union Banks to the Gen­
eral Assembly of Tennessee, 1860; Cata­
logue of Greeneville and Tusculum College,
1877; Catalogue of Hiwasee College, 1882,
1895; Report of the City Physician and Reg­
istrar ofVita! Statistics, Knoxville, East
Tennessee, For 1876 (with presentation
inscription fromJ.G.M. Ramsey, author
of the Annals of Tennessee); and a broad­
side issued for Felix Grundy in 1812, "F.
Grundy's Letter to His Constituents," a
call to arms addressed to citizens of West
Tennessee.

All other considerations aside, it is
good news that the University of Ten­
nessee Library was able to acquire many
wanted volumes from the sale, and that
the Tennessee Historical Society has
benefitted financially.

association value. It has a flyleaf presenta­
tion inscription, "From John Overton to
his friend, Thomas Emmerson," with
Overton's signature repeated, "Nashville,
W. Tenn." and Emmerson's signature,
"Jonesboro, Tenn." Thomas Emmerson
was a trustee of East Tennessee College in
1812, the first mayor of Knoxville in
1816, and was a Superior Court Judge,
1819-1822. He returned to Jonesboro in
1822. John Overton, of the founding fam­
ily of Memphis, may have been the com­
piler of this rare volume which has no
identification as to authorship. The first
known publication attributed to Overton
is the Tennessee Supreme Court Reports,
Nashville, 1813. Two rare pamphlets con­
cerning Andrew Jackson published in
Nashville in 1819 are also thought to be
from Overton's hand. At any rate, The
Laws of North Carolina and Tennessee con­
tains a handwritten Errata in ink, four
pages in length, and a manuscript nota­
tion, "Nashville, West Tenn., John
Overton living in Nashville, West Ten­
nessee, Davidson County. Nashville is
one of the greatest commercial towns in
East or Western part of the U.S. It affords
one of the best bridges in the Western
Country equal in its workmanship and

Catalonian Jack Great Eastern.
This Frontispiece from the American Jack Stock Stud Book (Nashville: The American Breeders Asso­
ciation ofJacks and Jennets, 1891) was published "by order of the Executive Committee as a high type
of his breed."

Songbooks have made significant con­
tributions to American cultural life.
Songsters and hymnals enjoyed wide
appeal through the nation's developing
years with singing groups and religious
organizations. Some books contain
words and music, some have lyrics
alone, and other have shape-notes
along with words to aid singers. Among
the religious groups the less educated
congregations, particularly in the
South, carried forward the use of "spiri­
tual songs." They craved highly emo­
tional preachings and songs of the same
type in free rhythms that could be sung
to popular melodies with choruses.

The Cumberland Harmony is a natural
choice to go along with Virginia Har­
mony, Kentucky Harmony, The American
Harmonist, The Camp Meeting Songster,
and the many, many other 19th century
songsters present in the rare books library.

Perhaps the most important offer­
ing from the catalog that UT was able to
purchase is The Laws of North Carolina
and Tennessee, Respecting Vacant Lands
and Deeds, Which Are No Longer In
Force . ... (Nashville, 1810). Aside from
the obvious interest indicated by the title
and the fact that only one other copy is
known, the volume has a wonderful



FRIENDS HAVE IIFlRSTS"
IN 1992·93
BY LAURA C. SIMIC

DlRECfOR OF DEVELOPMENT

The Library Friends had several
"firsts" in the 1992-93 year. The first
Library Friends Outstanding Service rec­
ognition was awarded, the First Amend­
ment was the topic of the fall program,
and the first Library Friends mother/
daughter team was featured at the spring
lecture.

The Library Friends Outstanding
Service Award was established by the Ex­
ecutive Committee to encourage support
of the University Libraries' unique role as
a central component of the academic
program at the University. The award
recognizes those UT faculty and staff
members who have made outstanding
contributions, in the broadest sense, to
the growth and welfare of the University
Libraries. The recipient of the 1992
award was Dr. Dale Cleaver, Emeritus
Professor of Art.

Dr. Cleaver was his department's
Library representative from 1958 to
1978, and is largely responsible for the
development of a rich and diverse collec­
tion of materials for the study of art. He
actively worked with librarians to refine
approval plans, acquire newly published
materials, review offerings of out-of-print
vendors, and to coordinate his depart­
ment's requests for library materials. As
an emeritus professor, he continues to
lend his expertise to help the Library
build the collection of art materials, and
has donated books and microfiche mate­
rials himself.

Dr. Cleaver was nominated for the
award by Deborah Thompson-Wise, a
bibliographer at the University Libraries.
She says, "It has become apparent over

Library Friends Outstanding Service Award
recipient, Dr. Dale Cleaver.

time that some of the library subject
areas, have received special attention in
terms of their development. Their cover­
age and balance are 'fit' particularly to
the curriculum at UT. Art is one of these
areas, and I believe that much of the
credit for the development of this collec­
tion is due to the efforts of Dr. Dale
Cleaver."

An art book was purchased for the
library in honor of Dr. Cleaver, and his
name was placed on a permanent plaque
in the sixth-floor conference room in the
Hodges Library building.

The threat to the First Amend­
ment posed by political rhetoric was the
timely topic of the Library Friends Fall
Lecture, given during the 1992 Presiden­
tial race, by John Seigenthaler, chairman
of the Freedom Forum First Amendment
Center. Seigenthaler is one of the
nation's leading spokesmen on the First
Amendment rights of the press in
America. His distinguished career in
both journalism and government service
makes him uniquely qualified for this
role.

Seigenthaler served as a journal­
ist-a reporter, editor and publisher-for
forty-three years at the Nashville Tennes­
sean. He was the founding editorial direc­
tor of USA Today, and is a past president
of the American Society of Newspaper
Editors. During his tenure at the Tennes­
sean, he won national awards for his work
as an investigative reporter and editorial
writer. In the early 1960s he left journal­
ism for a short time to enter government
service, accepting an appointment as the
administrative assistant to Attorney
General Robert Kennedy. His service in
the Justice Department included work in
the fields of civil rights, organized crime
and the judicial selection process. During
the 1961 Freedom Rides, he was the
Kennedy Administration's chief negotia­
tor with the governor of Alabama. Other
government service includes presidential
appointment to the US Advisory Com­
mission on Information by President
Kennedy and to the US Appellate Judi­
cial Nominating Commission by Presi­
dent Carter.

What he heard in the presidential
campaign, said Seigenthaler, was rhetoric
from both sides which reflected a cynical
and condescending attitude on the part
of those in politics toward those of us in
the electorate. The attitude reflected by
this rhetoric, he said, went beyond parti­
san views. Both parties allowed them­
selves to become snared in rhetorical
battles that threatened the rights of free
expression and freedom of religion, the
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John Seigenthaler, right, critiques the newspaper
of an aspiring editor at the Library Friends Fall
1992 Lecture.

right to assemble peaceably and, most of
all, the right to think, to write and to
speak without control, inhibition or in­
timidation by the government.

"As I listen to the echoes of the
rhetoric, I'm reminded of why a few hun­
dred years ago visionaries like Thomas
Jefferson and James Madison drew that
sharp line of the First Amendment that
separates the government from religion
and from the control of speech and other
rights," said Seigenthaler.

"In this year of politics," he said,
"the tone and tenor of some of what was
said was so moralistic as to be manic, so
puritanical as to be punitive." It occurs,
ironically, on the 300th anniversary of
the Salem witch trials, when those
thought to be different were subject to
punishment.

Seigenthaler cited examples of
statements made by Pat Robertson and
Pat Buchanan to illustrate his point that
some political figures were posturing
themselves as "messengers of God," in­
sisting that God was on their side, be­
lieved in their values and, thus, was
against the other partisan side. "Those
who pose as political messengers of God
should tell the truth," he said. "Within
the framework of what the Supreme
Court has said is constitutional, the gov­
ernment has no right to direct our
thought process, what we read, what we
hear, what we see. To suggest that God is
on the government's side-the side of
one political group-that concerns me."

Seigenthaler said he hoped to raise
questions about whether our politicians
misread the real genius of what has made
this country great. "It strikes me that
Jefferson understood it when he said 'I
swore on the altar of God eternal hostil­
ity toward every form of tyranny known
to the mind of man.' "



Betsey Creekmore, Jr. (left) and Betsey Creekmore, Sr. (right) sign some of their books for Library
Friends members at the Library Friends Spring 1993 Lecture.

Seigenthaler pointed out that there
are those around the world who look to
the United States for leadership but who
look at our campaign rhetoric and won­
der, "What is this insanity? Why are
these people hung up on those puritani­
cal moralistic views which led to the im­
prisonment, punishment and death of
those people 300 years ago who were
caught up in the Salem witch hunts?"

"I seek to provoke those of you
who are close to this library, those of us
who understand that on the shelves of
this library are great works, and some
that will never be classics. There on
those shelves you will find writings that
many in this society would consider off
limits to be on the page and would assert
that they should not be read. I ask those
of you who obviously have a care for,
love for, those books on those shelves to
understand that our politicians have be­
come convinced that either we don't
know or don't care what goes on those
shelves, or what goes in the public do­
main through all the various elements."

"I think in this political year,"
Seigenthaler concluded, "I stand with
Jefferson to swear on the altar of God
eternal hostility toward every form of tyr­
anny known to the mind of man."

The first Library Friends mother/
daughter team was featured at the Library
Friends Spring Lecture in April of this
year. Betsey Creekmore, Sr. is a lifelong
resident of Knox County who has de­
voted a large portion of her life to pre­
serving Knox County history. She has
written three books on Knoxville: Knox­
ville; Knoxville, Our Fair City; and Knox
County Tennessee. She is the founder of
the local Dogwood Trails which later
evolved into the Dogwood Arts Festival.
Betsey Creekmore, Jr., is the associate
vice chancellor for administration at the
University and has researched the history
of her hometown alongside her mother.
They came together for the Library
Friends program to present "A Different
Kind of Research."

Betsey, Sr. says it's difficult for a
native to write local history. "You know
too much," she grinned.

When the Creekmores begin to re­
search a book, they start in the libraries.
They read all the books they can on a
subject, "then decide which author you
belipve, because they never agree,"
Betsey, Sr. said.

The Creekmores have a unique
perspective on the history they research.
History, they say, is no more and no less
than the story of people and what hap­
pened to them. They try to find out

about individuals from particular eras,
then try to see history through their eyes.
Research, they say, makes history come
alive.

Although they work well together,
both Betseys agree that they have a gen­
eration gap when it comes to research­
the computer vs. the catalog card file.
Basically, Betsey, Jr. says, she serves as
staff to her mother. One of the things she
does is go to flea markets and auctions
and keep her eyes and ears open for in­
formation about area families and their
ancestors.

In 1970, the Creekmores under­
took their first joint research venture.
They were working on a book for
Doubleday publishers called Your World
in Miniature. This project took them to
Europe where they combed through min­
iature museums on their own and found
that they did not have the information
tools they enjoyed in the United States.

In 1990, the Creekmores began an­
other joint venture that involved a dif­
ferent kind of research. In years past, the
Knoxville Garden Club had a regular
group of hikers who took monthly trips
to the Great Smokey Mountains Na­
tional Park. The late Josephine Cham­
bers had kept a journal of these trips. The
Creekmores decided, with the help of
Chambers' journals, to visit all of the
places and identify the wildflowers in the
area with the goal of publishing a guide
to the mountain flowers.

"I took a deep breath and bought a
camcorder," said Betsey, Jr.

SO the Creekmores headed to the
mountains to record what they could
find, with mother directing and daughter
documenting their discoveries on video
tape. They walked through the trails and
recorded what was in bloom to be later
identified by members of the Garden

Club. This was not as simple as it
sounds-for the park service had since
changed some of the original trails
walked by Mrs. Chambers.

During their research the
Creekmores discovered another genera­
tion gap in addition to the one caused by
technology. Betsey, Sr. had taught geol­
ogy and insisted on studying maps.
Betsey, Jr., with a social studies back­
ground, preferred to follow the paved
roads.

"Mother's insistence that we follow
the original maps got us on to every un­
paved road in the National Park," said
Betsey, Jr. "I even forded a few rivers!"

The kind of research the
Creekmores did-travelling, exploring
museums, and hiking through the
woods-was a forerunner to the research
methods available now. With computers
and electronic databases, a researcher
can tap into almost any information
source available.

Betsey, Jr. enjoys the new research
methods. It's easy to get sidetracked,
though, she says, because there's so much
information at one's fingertips. "The
challenge now is how to choose what in­
formation to use because there's just so
much there."

Betsey, Sr., on the other hand,
finds the volume of information available
"frightening."

The result of their research on lo­
cal history, said Betsey, Sr., is a "word
picture of a community and of the promi­
nent families who had an influence on
events."

And how did mother and daughter
decide to work together?

"I wasn't aware there was a
choice," said Betsey, Jr.

Her mother replied with a sly
smile, "I have a will of iron!"
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U DSAYYOUNG
E DOWMENI FUND
MA1ERlALS QIOSEN
BY D. E. PERUSHEK

ASSOCIATE DEAN, CoLLECTION SERVICES

As this year's Lindsay Young Fund
Committee convened to make recom­
mendations on titles to purchase with
earnings from the Young Endowment,
they bore in mind that the approximately
$50,000 available this year was to be ex­
pended on outstanding works in the hu­
manities. Set up by Mr. Young (class of
1935), prominent Knoxville lawyer, the
earnings from the fund are intended to
"make a qualitative difference in the
[humanities] collection of the Library."

Comprised of Chris Craig (Clas­
sics), Todd Diacon (History), Rem
Edwards (Philosophy), Stan Gamer (En­
glish), Faye Julian (Speech Communica­
tions), Fred Moffett (Art), Milton Figg
and Deborah Thompson-Wise (librar­
ies), and convened by D.E. Perushek, As­
sociate Dean of Libraries for Collection
Services, the Lindsay Young Committee
opted for titles in several disciplines in
the humanities. Some representative

selected titles are Spanish Women Writers
1500-1900, The Sanborn Fire Insurance
Maps of Tennessee, Slavery in Antebellum
Southern Industries, Database of African­
American Poetry and a collection of Gov­
ernor William G. Brownlow's papers.

Each year the committee entertains
suggestions for purchases from the de­
partments of Art, Classics, English, Ger­
manic and Slavic Languages, Speech
Communications and Theater. And each
year, the cost of titles requested far ex­
ceeds available funds. As a way to insure
that as many titles will be ordered as pos­
sible, and so that the committee's delib­
erations coincide with the Libraries'
order schedule, it was decided this year
that the committee would recommend
materials for purchase in 1992-93 as well
as 1993-94.

All acquired titles will be used as
research and primary source materials, in
particular by faculty and graduate stu­
dents in need of these valuable resources
in the humanities. Not only will these
materials facilitate scholarly research for
faculty and students currently on campus,
but they will also provide a lasting collec­
tion for future scholars.
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GOPHER NEWS
BY JAMES B. LLOYD

SPECIAL COLLECTIONS LIBRARIAN

We do not often include news here
about the technical side of Special Col­
lections, but during the past year there
have been some technological develop­
ments which are changing the way busi­
ness is conducted. Since Special
Collections at UTK is in the forefront of
some of these changes, and since this
publication is our principal means of
communication, we thought we would
take just a little space to explain them.

Because this publication goes to a
very diverse audience, it is probably best
to begin at the beginning, which is the
existence of a world-wide communica­
tion network called the Internet. This
network allows scholars to communicate
via e-mail, and it has been in place for
some time. One of the things one could
use it for has been to get to the holdings
of our online catalog, and that has not
changed. However, our catalog now has
something called a front-end on it, a uni­
form piece of software developed at the
University of Minnesota (hence the
name, Gopher) which presents you with
a menu instead of sending you right into
the catalog.

By using the Gopher, one can pro­
vide access to things which never had a
place in an online catalog, like the find­
ing aids for our manuscript collections
which we are now entering. Unlike the
brief records which we had been input­
ting in the catalog, these may go in un­
changed and may be as long as we need
(Kefauver is over one hundred pages).
They may be read from anywhere via the
Internet, may be quickly downloaded to a
personal computer if desired, and are au­
tomatically indexed by the Gopher. This
is a new way of doing business because all
of our finding aids can be published on
demand, and users will be able to ask
questions about them using the existing
e-mail system. This is a far cry from the
days not so long ago when we had only
the National Union Catalog of Manu­
script Collections to use to tell scholars
of the existence of collections.



Television cameras were a constant part of the Watergate hearings. (Baker Papers)

were alive he would make Baker more
supportive of Nixon. One letter even has
a penny taped to it stating that Baker
should use it to get his hair cut.

The collection contains other
Watergate related material such as com­
mittee reports, drafts, news clippings,
photographs, briefing materials, legal
documents, and in-house notes and
memos; but perhaps none of it gives a
better sense of the nation twenty years
ago than does the public opinion mail.
Like no news article or book can do,
these letters reflect the great diversity
and passion of opinions held by everyday
people about the Watergate affair.

Senator Baker conducting interrogations during the Watergate hearings, 1973. (Baker Papers)

for interesting reading. Some illustrate a
negative public reaction to the extent of
the coverage and suggest a multitude of
other problems that should be investi­
gated or concentrated on instead. Others
praise Baker for his intelligence, calm
manner, tough and fair interrogations,
his responses during interviews, and even
his boyish good looks. A couple from
Hong Kong wrote in May, 1973, to com­
plain that American problems, especially
Watergate, had so dominated the news
there that little time was left for local
news. In November, 1973, a woman from
Wisconsin wrote a three page letter tak­
ing Baker to task and claiming that if
Senator Dirksen, Baker's father-in-law,

Twenty years have passed since the
televised Watergate hearings and intense
press coverage made Senator Howard H.
Baker, Jr., as vice-chairman of the Senate
Select Committee on Presidential Cam­
paign Activities (as the Watergate Com­
mittee was officially called), almost a
daily part of millions of people's lives.

As a result, the Senator was inun­
dated with mail. Almost fifty cubic feet
of these letters, postcards, and telegrams
are now part of the Baker Papers in Spe­
cial Collections and many of them make

Fred D. Thompson (Chief Minority Counsel,
Senate Select Committee on Presidential Cam­
paign Activities) and Senator Howard H. Baker,
}T. (Vice-chairman of the Committee) share a
private comment during the Watergate hearings,
1973. (Baker Papers)

LEITERS TO tHE SENATOR:
1ME BAKER PAPERS
REVlSllED
BY K. JOSLYN QUINN

PROFESSIONAL LIBRARY ASSISTANT



PRIVATE DOLLARS, PUBLIC TREASURES
As Americans have given to various charitable efforts over the years, they have created many national treasures

available to all. Many of these resources would never have been possible with government support alone. Virtually all of
the truly great libraries have been made great through gifts from individuals. We are most grateful to all of those who

have generously supported the University of Tennessee, Knoxville Libraries.

INVESnNG IN 1ME FUlURE
More than any other single element, the

library is the heart of a universiry. The qualiry
of the Universiry Libraries' collection is a
barometer of the qualiry of intellectual in­
quiry campus-wide-and the quality of educa­
tion we give our students, the leaders of our
future. You can help guarantee that our future
leaders receive the best possible education by
making an investment in the University
Libraries.

To make a gift, please make your check
payable to the Universiry of Tennessee,
Knoxville Libraries and use the reply enve­
lope included in the Review. for more infor­
mation, please write or call:

Director of Development
University Libraries
612 Hodges Library
1015 Volunteer Boulevard
Knoxville, TN 37996-1000
(615) 974-0037

UBRARY E DOWMENrS
The first endowment at the UT Knox­

ville Libraries, the John L. Rhea Foundation
Endowment, was created in 1904. Since then
the number of Library endowments has grown
tremendously.

Endowment funds are particularly valu­
able because, once established, they provide
interest income for the library in perpetuity.
Such funds also offer a fitting opportunity to
honor or memorialize a ftiend or relative.
Anyone may establish a named endowment
fund with a minimum gift of $10,000 to the
University Libraries.

For more information about establishing
an endowment fund, call the Library Devel­
opment Office at 974-0037.

(Endowments marked with an asterisk
have been established since the last issue of
the Library Development Review.)

Reba & Lee Absher Library Endowment
Agriculture-Veterinaty Medicine Library

Endowment
Anonymous Library Endowment
Lalla Block Arnstein Libraty Endowment
James M. Blake Library Endowment
Margaret Gray Blanton Libraty Endowment
Tutt S. & Elizabeth Bradford Library

Endowment
James Douglas Bruce Library Endowment
Renda Burkhart Library Endowment

William Waller Carson Libraty Endowment
Ira N. Chiles Library Endowment-Higher

Education
Caroline Perry Cleveland Library Endowment
Betsey Beeler Creekmore Library Endowment
William E. & Leona G. Crunk Library

Endowment
Kenneth Curry Library Endowment
Durant DaPonte Memorial Library

Endowment
Richard Beale Davis Humanities Library

Endowment
Clayton B. Dekle Library Endowment
Nancy R. & G. Mack Dove Library

Endowment
Frank M. Dryzer Library Endowment
Roland E. Duncan Library Endowment
Ellis & Ernest Library Endowment
Harold S. Fink Library Endowment-History
Dr. Stanley J. Folmsbee Library Endowment
Franz/Myers Family Library Endowment
Armour T. Granger Library Endowment
Henry A. Haenseler Library Endowment
Mildred M. Haines Special Collections

Library Endowment*
Hamilton National Bank Library Endowment
Natalie Leach & James A. Haslam II Library

Endowment
George and Sallie Hicks Agricultural-Veteri

nary Library Endowment
Hodges Books for English Library Endowment
J.e. Hodges-UTK Alumni Library

Endowment
Paul E. Howard Humanities Collection

Library Endowment
Human Ecology Library Development

Endowment
Thomas L. James Library Endowment
William H. Jesse-Library Staff Endowment
Mamie e. Johnston Library Endowment
Angelyn Donaldson & Richard Adolf Keella

Historical Documents Library Endowment
lafollette Hardware & Lumber Company

Library Endowment
Dr. & Mrs. A. H. Lancaster Library

Endowment
Library Acquisitions Endowment
Library Collections Endowment
Wayne & Alberta Longmire Library

Endowment
Edwin R. Lutz Memorial Library Endowment
Lois Maxwell Mahan Library Endowment
Stuart Maher Memorial Endowment-

Technical Library
Bernie B. & Helen W. Martin Memorial

Library Endowment*
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Department of Mathematics Library
Endowment

Edward J. McMillan Library Endowment
Men's Athletic Department Library

Endowment
Harvey and Helen Meyer Library Endowment
Paul M. and Marion T. Miles Library

Endowment*
Phillip W. Moffitt Library Endowment
Flora Belle & Bessie Abigail Moss Library

Endowment
Angie Warren Perkins Library Endowment
Jack E. Reese Library Endowment
John L. Rhea Foundation Library Endowment
Lawrence e. Roach Library Endowment
Norman B. Sayne Library-Humanities

Endowment
B. Schiff Family & Betty J. Weathers Library

Endowment
Louise and Aileen Seilaz Memorial Library

Endowment
Dr. e.D. SherbakoffLibrary Endowment
JohnJ. and Carol e. Sheridan Library

Endowment
J. Allen Smith Library Endowment
McGregor Smith Library Endowment
Social Work Alumni Library Endowment
Dr. & Mrs. Walter Stiefel Library Endowment
Florence B. & Ray B. Striegel Library

Endowment
Charles A. Trentham Library Endowment
United Foods Humanities Library

Endowment
UTK Tomorrow Humanities-Library

Endowment
Valley Fidelity Bank Library Endowment
Bill Wallace Memorial Library Endowment
Walters Library Endowment
Frank B. Ward Library Endowment
White Stores Library Endowment
Ronald H. Wolf Library Endowment
Lindsay Young Library Endowment
Guy e. Youngerman Library Endowment

1HOSE HONORED
Between July 1, 1992 and June30, 1993,

gifts were made to the University Libraries in
honor of the following individuals.

Diane Brannom
Class of 1943
John Dobson
Faculty Women's Club Guest Speakers
Daniel and Rebecca Harris
Minta Hooker
Stan Lusby
Terry Neale



Stanton A. Morgan
Marcia J. Myers
Donald M. Nathan
George P. Palo
Elnora V. Paul
Carolyn R. Payne
Margaret A. Payne
Billie Pearson
E. Tyler Pearson, Jr.
Elmer T. Pearson, Sr.
Ruby T. Pearson
Jack E. Reese
Nancy Reese
R. Bruce Shipley
Sara S. Shipley
Bain T. Stewart
Irene S. Stewart
Fred O. Stone, Jr.
Helen Stone
Marie L. Verhagen
Raoul M. Verhagen
Charles R. West
Sara P. Wharton
Evelyn E. Wilcox
Shan C. Wilcox
Martha Meschendorf Wilds
Michael E. Wilds

programs dramatically increased,
and its scholarly publications
brought national recognition. In
1972 Dr. Graf was named a dis­
tinguished service professor, and
in 1977 he was awarded the
Chancellor's Citation for Out­
standing Service.

While Dr. Graf was the
author and editor of numerous
publications-his historical re­
search won him a national repu­
tation-his real passion was
teaching. In fact, after his retire­
ment he continued to serve
without compensation as a stu­
dent advisor in the College of
Liberal Arts. His contributions
to the Tennessee Presidents
Center and the University com­
munity will be long remembered
and appreciated.

Francis M. Gross
Mary M. Gross
Mildred M. Haines
Henry E. Harris, Jr.
John H. Hildreth
Gladys S. Hollingsworth
H. Wheeler Hollingsworth
JoAnne H. Hughes
John N. Hughes
Bryan A. Jackson
Elizabeth W. Jackson
Charles B. Jones, Jr
Dione Kennedy
Mrs. A. H. Lancaster
Bette Lathrop
Sharon H. Laudennilk
Alberta Y. Longmire
John E. Lutz II
Mary E. Lutz
Jacklon G. Mays
Joyce Mays
Billie McKinney
Marion T. Miles
P. M. Miles
Jeannine J. Mitchell
Wayne H. Mitchell
Margaret K. Morgan

Professor Emeritus and
fonner head of UTK's History
Department, LeRoy P. Graf died
on May 25, 1993, at the age of
78. Long-time editor of the An­
drew Johnson Project, which is
based in the Libraries, Dr. Graf
was a well-known and widely
respected figure on campus and
had enjoyed a long and distin­
guished career as historian, ad­
ministrator, and teacher.

Born on March 12, 1915, in
Fremont, Ohio, Dr. Graf earned
his undergraduate degree from
Oberlin College and his master's
and doctoral degrees from
Harvard. He came to the Uni­
versity in 1945 and was named
head of the History Department
in 1965. Under his direction, the
department's faculty and graduate

Reba A. Absher
Charles E. Anderson III
Mary Trim Anderson
Lynn D. Bartlett
Anne Batey
Daniel L. Batey
James M. Blake
Violet C. Blake
Cary G. Branch
Debra C. Byrd
Delbert B. Byrd
Mary Neal Culver
Kenneth Curry
Lucile Deaderick
Charles W. Duggan
Katherine N. Hale Embury
Mildred G. Fair
John B. Fugate

please contact the Library Devel­
opment Office at (615) 974­
0037.

The Libraries gratefully
acknowledge the following indi­
viduals who have made deferred
commitments prior to June 30,
1993.

Daisy Parker Houston
Raymond R. Keterson
Marjorie Kratz
John E. Lakin
Thomas Longwell
Stewart Kimbrough McCroskey
Sara Vance Miller
Bonnie P. Monroe
H. A. Morgan
David Newell
Dick O'Brien
Roland Pickhardt
Pauline Ray
Judson H. Robertson
Janie Gertrude Sharp
Frank Smith
Faith L. Stockdale
William Thatch
Eunice N. Tyler
Tom Weaver
Charles P. White

William G. McAdoo was
the first head librarian at UT
Knoxville. He was named head
librarian in 1879, when the Ten­
nessee State Legislature chose
East Tennessee University as
Tennessee's state university and
changed its name. By this act,
the University of Tennessee was
pledged to serve the entire state.
McAdoo continued to serve as
head librarian until 1883, at
which time the collection num­
bered 7,000 volumes.

The William G. McAdoo
Society recognizes those who
have named the University Li­
braries the beneficiary of a de­
ferrtd gift. Deferred gifts include
bequests in insurance policies,
life income agreements, trusts
and wills. If you have made a
deferred gift to the UT Knoxville
Libraries and are not listed here,

1M WlWAMG.
MCADOO soaETY

Martin Baker
Margaret Netherland

Yeager Brackney
Preston Carter, Jr.
George Cash
Vernon Darter
Homer Doyle
Jane Fisher
H. Woodrow Fuller
Maurice Gatliff
leRoy Graf
Betty Suffridge Gridley

The University of Tennes­
see Theater Department and the
Libraries lost a good friend on
May 10th of this year when
Marian Brown (1905-1993), the
wife of Clarence Brown, passed
away. The Browns had given
major funding for the Clarence
Brown Theater, and after
Clarence died in 1987 Marian
continued periodic gifts to both
the Theater Department and the
Libraries, notably a set of The
North American Indian which
appeared on the cover and in the
lead article in last year's Develop­
rnentRelliew.

1HOSE
MEMORIAUZED

Between July I, 1992 and
June 30, 1993, gifts were made to
the University Libraries in
memory of the following indi­
viduals.



UBRARY FRIENDS Judithann B. Lovely Marla E. Mitchell Billie C. Connatser I-
An annual gift to the Uni-

John E. Lutz II Virginia K. Morrow Sue E. Cox
Mary E. Lutz Katherine J. Nordsieck ThadS. Cox 1versity Libraries qualifies the Gary G. Marsh Pennzoil Producing Company Mrs. Thad S. Cox ]<individual donor for membership Martin Marietta Corp. Linda L. Phillips Clarence L. Crabtree

in the Library Friends. Friends I-
Marion T. Miles Gary R. Purcell Elizabeth K. Crabtree

Benefactors have made an indi- P.M. Miles Claude O. Ramer II Mary Frances Crawford
vidual gift of $500 or more; [

Catherine S. Mizell Jeane S. Raper Robert A. Crawford EFriends Patrons have made indi- Marian S. Moffett W. Elmer Raper James A. Crook
vidual contributions between [

$250 and $499; Sustaining
Lucy S. Morgan Larry A. Ratner Kenneth Curry t.

Friends have made individual
Marcia J. Myers Norman B. Rice Wayne Cutler

~

donations of $100 to $249; and
Connie Norman Carol C. Sheridan Delta Gamma

~
Ralph V. Norman, Jr. Jeffrey G. Siewert H. Dudley Dewhirst t.Contributing Friends have made George P. Palo Tom Randall Stokes Dixie Gun Works Inc.

~an individual gift of $50 to $99. Elnora V. Paul TRW Foundation Jacek J. Dmochowski [The Faculty/Staff/Student cat- Carolyn R. Payne Jean Vansickle David L. Donahue Eegory is for those members of the Phi Kappa Phi Richard R. Vansickle Christine Donohoo Ecampus community who have Quincy Jones Productions DawnJ. VonWeisenstein Peggy V. Douglas 1<made an individual contribution Martha J. Randolph Helen B. Watson Ethel N. Duff
of$15 to $49. The following F
made contributions to the Li-

Rohm & Haas Etta Mae Westbrook Bethany K. Dumas F
braries during the year July 1,

Eugene Scott Thomas B. Woolf Cynthia K. Duncan II
Mary G. Scott Mary Grace Yonts Anne G. Dungan Q

1992 to June 30, 1993. Billie McConkey Shelby David L. Dungan

FRIENDS BENEFACTORS
Jimmy R. Shelby

SUSTAINING FRIENDS
Arthur C. Echternacht

Ann M. Sherbakoff Jeffrey A. Edwards
Pauline S. Adams Paul C. Sherbakoff Ruth M. Adams Stuart B. Elston
Percy G. Adams John J. Sheridan Robert S. Ambler Milton H. Figg
Joan D. Allen Gordon R. Sherman Marcus L. Ambrester Magnhild O. Fink
Neal C. Allen Millicent E. Stair Mark Andrews Nancy E. Fischer
Marsha C. Alvarez Richard Stair, Sr. Richard E. Aquila Stephen G. Fischer
Richard G. Alvarez Bain T. Stewart Eleanor R. Auer Catherine H. Fly Q
Cecelia E. Anderson Irene S. Stewart Reginald S. Avery Emerson H. Fly
Joe W. Anderson, Jr. Student Government Jeffrey K. Ayeroff Mary B. Ford C
Anonymous Association Beulah F. Bahret Nathan F. Ford
Anne M. Axton Eric D. Sundstrom O. S. Baldridge Robert D. Fox
Judy M. Beeler United Technologies Corp. Jeanne Barkley Fred C. French
Patricia A. Beitel Veterinary Bookstore of Douglass G. Barnhart Claudia G. Fribourg Q
Belz Enterprises Tennessee Paul Barrette Henry A. Fribourg

~John P. Blane Warner Brothers Inc. A. D. Baxter J. Lee Fry III
Louis C. Blau Esther Webster Edythe Adcock Bell Ranjan Ganguly

~Elizabeth Bradford James M. Wormsley Beta Gamma Sigma Stuart Garrett
Tutt S. Bradford Bobby L. Bledsoe James N. Gehlhar
Renda J. Burkhart

FRIENDS PATRONS
Isabel Ashe Bonnyman Eleanor E. Goehring E

JohnM. Bums Anne M. Booker Rebecca E. Gompf Q
Condon S. Bush George C. Bitzas Elizabeth P. Bowman Joseph M. Googe E
Dale G. Cleaver Thomas P. Cooke Gordon C. Brooks, Jr. Ann R. Gorwitz Q

Charles C. Congdon Kermit Earl Duckett Christine Brown David K. Gorwitz
~

~Marjorie Congdon Virginia P. Duckett Dorothy B. Bryson LeRoy P. Graf 1
Coopers & Lybrand Foundation Kathy Eckler Caroline Boyd Buckner Ruth P. Graf
Margie P. Cramer Glenn Estes Edward R. Buckner David S. Habercom
Betsey B. Creekmore Betty A. Gissel William M. Bugg David J. Harkness
Anthony W Crunk Julian R. Gissel, Jr. Thomas A. Callcott Diana K. Harris
William A. Dargis Dale H. Goodfellow Phyllis S. Campbell Sarah E. Hawkins
Enid Dekle Horace E. Hall C. Sanford Carlson, Sr. Karen E. Hawthorne
George F. DeVine Robert D. Hatcher, Jr. Dorothy S. Carmichael Walter W. Hawthorne
Audrey A. Duncan Diana S. Hatcher Virgil F. Carmichael Francis W. Headman
Pauline D. Eastham Hospital Corp. of America Janella A. Carpenter Judith E. Hector
David B. Eastwood W. Lee Humphreys Joe M. Cashion Mark A. Hector
Elaine A. Evans IDS Financial Corp.- G. Wayne Clark Thomas J. A. Heffernan
Michel Ferla American Express John M. Clark, Jr. Walter R. Herndon }Graduate Student Association Margaret A. Kranaskas Patricia P. Clark Hershey Foods Corp.
Agnes M. Grady William J. Lauer Gail B. Clay Amy Morris Hess

~Estate of Frazier Harris David E. Lee Donald A. Clelland E. Lucille Higgs
Joseph L. Harris Judith F. Lee John L. Cofer Pamela F. Hindle

~James A. Haslam II Fredrick E. Lehmann Neil P. Cohen Betty J. Hinman (
Natalie Leach Haslam Elizabeth H. Lillie Lerita Coleman Lawrence L. Hinman
Cornelia S. Hodges Diana C. Lopez Louise Collier Helen Hollingsworth
Johnson & Johnson Ronald M. Magid Robert H. Collier, Jr. Martha Holt

~Paula T. Kaufman Geraldine C. McDonald Michael L. Collins Honeywell Inc.
Lincoln Family Foundation Aubrey H. Mitchell Mike Comer Arthur R. Hubbs F



Humes Hall Residence
Association

Linda H. Hutton
JohnJ. Ingram III
Hans E. Jensen
Marie F. Jensen
Darlene Jesse
Edith M. Jesse
Don W.Jett
Mrs. Sturm Johnson
Shirley A. Johnson
Stanley O. Johnson, Sr.
Marilyn H. Karrenbrock
Sherryl D. Kasper
Dennie R. Kelley
ElienG. Kern
EvlynJ. King
Kevin W. King
Philip G. Klukken
Pattie M. Lantz
Nancy E. Lay
Sandra S. Leach
Ann J. Lester
Bill S. Lester
Hardy Liston, Jr.
Shirley Liston
Nell P. Logan
Alan A. Luchuk
William A. Lyday, Jr.
Bruce J. MacLennan
Coralyn Margenau
Richard C. Marius
Carolyn Gehron Martin
Rossie L. Mason
Rosemary Mayberry
Mildred A. Mays
Georgia Hays McConnell
Raymond A. McCord
James c. McDaniel, Jr.
Mrs. Peter McEnteggart
Peter McEnteggart
Malcolm C. Mcinnis, Jr.
Billie McKinney
Chauncey J. Mellor
David Meriwether
Sarah J. Meriwether
F. DeWolfe Miller
Tamara J. Miller
Wilhelmina Miller
Jeannine J. Mitchell
Wayne H. Mitchell
William A. Moles II
Alice M. Moore
Barbara A. Moore
John Muldowny
Nashville Banner
Betty R. Neal
Thomas H. Neal, Jr.
Walter C. Neale
Russell B. Neil
Jane M. New
JohnC. New
Robert L. Nobles
North American Philips
Christopher D. Odom
Katherine F. Odom
Jack W. Oliver
Roberta Dillon Painter
Sharon Patton
Frederick J. Peretz

Sally J. Peretz
Cameron E. Perry
Mrs. Cameron E. Perry
Diane E. Perushek
Ronald H. Petersen
James B. Phillips
Jane B. Phillips
Paul J. Pinckney
Charles D. Pless
Donald R. Ploch
Lillian S. Pollock
William A. Poppen
Provident Life & Accident

Insurance Company
R.K. Purnell
Timothy L. Reese
T. M. Rentenbach
John H. Reynolds
Marjorie L. Reynolds
Thomas C. Richmond
John B. Romeiser
Robert K. Roney III
David M. Roos
Jan Rosinski
Craig G. Ross, Jr.
Suzanne J. Ross
Linda J. Sammataro
John M. Scheb
Edward Schilling
W. Jean Schindler
David W. Schumann
Secrest Hill & Folluo
Jeffrey c. Sekula
Betty L. Shelton
James M. Sherrell
Siemens Energy &

Automation Inc.
Bernard Silverstein
Helen H. Smith
Rita H. Smith
Soren P. Sorensen
Sterling Winthrop Inc.
Frederick L. Stiles
Ellen G. Stinnett
George W. Stone, Jr.
Frances P. Stoner
Henry H. Stoner
H. Ed Thiel
Michael C. Thomas
Burt Lee Thompson
Elizabeth M. Tinker
Joseph B. Trahern
Marjorie E. Trahern
Carolyn R. Trusler
Eunice N. Tyler
UT Faculty Women's Club
UTK English Dept.
W. Larry Ventis
Joseph A. Vrba
Wylene A. Vrba
Vulcan Materials Company
Gwendolyn Wallace
Mary K. Warden
Warner-Lambert Company
Jack S. Watson
Patricia L. Watson
Judith D. Webster
Earl L. Wehry, Jr.
David M. Welborn
MichaelJ. West

Thomas V. Wheeler
Lawrence Whelahan
Who's Who In Leading

American Executives
Kenneth E. Wilkes
Carolyn Williams
Jack E. Williams
Mariam E. Williams
Hal E. Wilson
Neida Witherspoon
Neal Wormsley
Nathalia Wright
Carl J. Wust, Sr.
Eloise M. Yonts
Frances Curtis Young
Richard W. Young, Jr.
Edward Yovella
Elena I. Zimmerman

CONTRIBUTING FRIENDS

James L. Adcock
Alpha Omicron Pi
Larry J. Amerine
Nancy E. Amerine
Anonymous
John W. Arendt
Nell Arendt
Asian Studies Committee
Auxiliary to Tennessee

Veterinary Medical
Association

Roland M. Bagby
Joseph F. Ballew
Harriet Barr
Diane T. Bass
Glenn L. Bass
Wallace W. Baumann
Charles K. Bayne
Pauline S. Bayne
Jeffrey M. Becker
Nancy R. Becker
Judy M. Beeler
Joe P. Belk
Nancy L. Belk
Dale M. Bentz
George C. Bitzas
Celinda M. Black
James A. Black
Mary E. Blackmon
William B. Blackmon, Jr.
James K. Bletner
Ruth T. Bletner
Anita Boling
Mark E. Boling
Benjamin Boretz
Toby Boulet
Gerald Bowker
Janet Bowker
Carolyn R. Brandle
James R. Brandle
Antoinette L. Brenkert
George G. Brenkert
Stephen S. Brown
Alice K. Buckles
Stephen C. Buckles
R. John Bundrock
Corinne E. Burg
Nancy J. Butkovich
Doris C. Byrn
ErnestE. Byrn

Ada M. Campbell
Edmund J. Campion
Catherine Ramsey Cardwell
James E. Cardwell
Carolyn Carson
John R. Carson
Merrill S. Carter
William H. Castles, Jr.
Kirk B. Chambers
ChiH. Chen
Thomas T. Chen
Wanda Wanchun Chen
Jerrell P. Childress
Marilyn F. Childress
Maria B. Clark
Carl W. Cobb
Jane K. Cobb
Barbara H. Coleman
Dan B. Coleman
Michael L. Collins
Richard E. Cooper
Ernest V. Cosson
Janet S. Cosson
Mary F. Cotugno
Robin L. Cox
Doris Scott Crawford
Ruthellen Crews
Lynda L. Crist
Mildred A. Cunningham
Robert B. Cunningham
Gregory C. Daniels
Charles H. Dean, Jr.
Lottie L. Dean
Susan L. Deaver
Edward P. Deere
Mable E. Deere
Bruce H. Delaney
Linda L. Delaney
Phi Gamma Delta
Keith H. Dolder
Anne M. Donahue
Leo J. Donahue
Albert S. Dorn
WiliiamJ. Dorn
Sam F. D. Duke
Thelma Duke
Harold K. Dyer
Theresa Sharp Dyer
East TN Society Archaeological

Institute of America
Greta Eichel
Stuart Eichel
Sigmund Eisner
Joanna C. Engle
Silvina K. Epperson
William F. Epperson, Jr.
Elaine A. Evans
George Everett
Dianne Y. Foster
Fourth Wednesday Morning

Book Group
Arthur P. Fraas
Russell L. French
Thomas R. Fretz
Mrs. Thomas R. Fretz
Elizabeth V. Fryer
Gideon W. Fryer
Josip R. Galetovic
Geraldine C. Gesell
Dorsey M. Gossett



Marjorie E. Gossett
James J. Grubb
Judy H. Grubb
Georges A. Guiochon
Lois Ann Guiochon
Dorothy M. Habel
John C. Habel
Gerald R. Hadder
Genevieve A. Hall
James E. Hamner III
Julie D. Hardin
Patrick H. Hardin
Ervin H. Hardison
Geraldine B. Hardison
Ira E. Harrison
Agnes Mayes Hartsell
Charles W. Hartsell, Sr.
Carol A. Hay
William W. Hay
John T. Hemmeter
Martha A. Henry
Carol C. Hewlett
Betty Hill
Thomas K. Hill
Thomas M. Hiltner
Hodges Library

Cataloging Dept.
Jane C. Holt
Karen E. Holt
Robert L. Holt
Raymond W. Holton
Thomas C. Hood
Virginia J. Hood
Marty Hopkins
Richard A. Hopkins
Dallis Howard
Lewis S. Howard, Jr.
Alice Lynn Howell
Bette R. Huber
Calvin R. Huber
Bonnie L. Hufford
Howard N. Hull
Brodie F. Ivy
Maxey C. Jackson
Richard L. Jantz
Brenda N. Jaynes
Michael R. Jaynes
Lauren G. Jennings
George L. Jensen
Mary C. Jones
Margaret G. Klein
Milton M. Klein
Yueh-Er Kuo
Joan M. Labarr
Sherri Lee
W. Baxter Lee
Betty A. Lewis
Ronald Lightle
James N. Liles
Magdalene P. Liles
Pauline B. Lowe
Ann Luck
Fletcher Luck
Herbert G. MacPherson
JanetW.MacPherson
John T. Majors
Mary L. Majors
Charles J. Maland
Nancy Maland
Marley Fund

Cecil Holloway Matheny
Patricia Gayle McCarty
Kenneth D. McFarland
Charles J. McKinney
Lemuel V. McMahan
R. Scott McNutt
Wade D. Meadows
Fred M. Merckson
David C. Miller
Leslie W. Miller, Sr.
Margie G. Miller
Mumford Miller, Jr.
Shirley W. Miller
Jesse c. Mills
Katherine L. Montague
Johnie N. Mozingo
Estate of]. Orvin Mundt
Alice Murphree
R.L. Murphree
Ann D. Newell
James W. Norman
Susan E. Orosz
Margaret L. Osteen
P. Neal Osteen
Betsy Overton
James M. Overton
Margaret C. Overton
Albert J. Paulus
Ella E. Paulus
Marjorie P. Penfield
Rogers C. Penfield, Jr.
Charles W. Pepe
Marie H. Pepe
Harold A. Peterson
Perry H. Piper
Gregory K. Pompelli
Jack Pope
Jane c. Pope
Anita W. Potyen
Helen Powers
Kimberly A. Quillen
Thomas C. Quillen
R.J. Reynolds Tobacco

Company
Chara J. Ragland
Gregory D. Reed
Sandra K. Reed
Reference Services Department,

John C. Hodges Library
John C. Rennie
Nancy L. Rennie
Katherine B. Riggsby
William Stuart Riggsby
Cecil L. Roach
Dorothy W. Roach
W. Harold Row, Jr.
Bert E. Sams
Marthena D. Sams
Ned H. Sams
Rusha Kinard Sams
Gary S. Saylor
Jane W. Seatz
Lloyd F. Seatz
John A. Sebert, Jr.
Suzanne Sebert
Charlotte Self
James Reed Self
Lynn Sentelle
Malinda S. Sharp
Jason E. Shelburne

24

James M. Sherrell
Helen Siviter
James A. Spencer
Josie B. Stanga
Keith G. Stanga
Carol D. Stein
Kimberly E. Stevenson
Carl M. Stiefel
Nancy A. Stiefel
Jo G. Sweet
David L. Sylwester
Jean Sylwester
John C. Tarvin
Patsy Amhart Tarvin
Michael G. Thomason
E. W. Troy
Frank A. Tucker, Jr.
Mary A. Tucker
John V. Vanore
Karen Berger Vanore
Janice G. Vaughan
Jerry L. Vaughan
Douglas Z. Walker, Jr.
Martha J. Walker
Patrick L. Walker
Billy W. Wallace
Lynne H. Wallace
Bennie F.L. Ward
Betty C. Ward
Norman B. Watkins
Charlotte S. Watson
Lynda Byrd Weaver
Sarah J. Weeks
Robert A. Werner
Susan T. West
Elaine Williams
Etta C. Williams
Godwin Williams, Jr.
Jan R. Williams
Valerie Lyke Wright
W. Miles Wright
Patience H. Wyman
George A. Zirkle

FACULTY/STAFF/
SlUDEtn' FRIENDS
Kathryn G. Aycock
Gayle Baker
Alice Beauchene
Roy E. Beauchene
Charlotte H. Beck
Raymond W. Beck
Elner C. Bellon
Jerry J. Bellon
Robert D. Benner
Susan M. Benner
Sheila M. Bowen
Anne E. Bridges
Ronald M. Bright
Elizabeth S. Carlson
J. Gordon Carlson
Odile M. Cazenave
Elliott W. Cheney
Jerry Coker
Patricia F. Coker
Dean E. Cruise
Mary Hampton Cruise
David L. Dixon
Lana S. Dixon

Peggy A. English
Bert H. Erickson
Norma A. Erickson
Nancy Hill Evans
Vicki Babb Fain
Homer S. Fisher
Pat L. Fisher
Claudia G. Fribourg
Henry A. Fribourg
Betty D. Frierson
Angie K. Fugate
Caroline R. Graber
Glenn C. Graber
George F. Grandle
Arthur G. Haas
Roswitha T. Haas
JoAnn Hallaway
Charles H. Hargis
Linda L. Hargis
Marjorie Hipple
Ted W. Hipple
Roxanne Hovland
BenitaJ. Howell
Thomas S. Howell
Donald R. Hunt
Betty A. Lewis
Susan D. Martin
Carol S. McConnel
Robert M. McConnel
John H. McNair
Sandy McNeill
Marshall E. Myer, Jr.
Virginia M. Myer
Clara Pinsky
Lucie C. Polk
Herman Postma
Patricia D. Postma
Joe c. Rader
Richard C. Reizenstein
Michael J. Sepaniak
J. Edward Shelton
Mary E. Shelton
Alexandra Shires
G. Michael Shires
Ronald E. Shrieves
Jan F. Simek
Mary Ann Simek
Laura C. Simic
William G. Smyth
George A. Spiva, Jr.
Maxwell E. Springer
Jane H. Sumpter
Jackson G. Thompson
Maxine Thompson
Laura L. Turner
Ramsey Valentine
Karen Valentine
Robert D. von Bernuth
Brenda R. Wear
Mary C. Weaver
Nancy S. Wicks
Wesley D. Wicks
Julia A. Williamson
D. Strong Wyman
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Back Cover: Alex and George Haley, from the Alex Haley Collection.

Title page from The Laws of North Carolina and Tennessee. (Nashville: T. G. Bradford, [181O?]) Tennessee
Imprints locates only one other copy (at the State LilYrary, of course) of this anonymous work which was evidently
intended as an "Appendix" to John Haywood's Manual of the Laws of North Carolina (1808). It may be by John
Overton (one of the founders of Memphis), whose copy this was, and who wrote the four page manuscript Errata at
the end as well as a short description of Nashville, which at that time (1826) boasted "ten steam boats, sixty stores,
twenty lawyers & twenty five doctors. "

EO1-601O-Q09-94

The University of Tennessee, Knoxville does not discriminate on the basis of race, sex, colof, religion, national origin, age, handicap, or veteran status in provision of educational
opportunities or employment opportunities and benefits.

UT Knoxville does not discriminate on the basis of sex or handicap in its educational programs and activities, pursuant to requirements of Title IX of the Education Amendments
of 1972, Public Law 92-318; Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, Public Law 93-112; and the Americans With Disabilities Act of 1990, Public Law 101-336, respectively. This
policy extends both to employment by and admission to the University.

Inquiries concerning Title IX, Section 504, and the Americans With Disabilities Act of 1990 should be directed to the Office of Affirmative Action, 403-C Andy Holt Tower,
The University of Tennessee, Knoxville, Tennessee 37996-0144; (615) 974-2498. Charges of violation of the above policy also should be directed to the Office of Affirmative Action.



November, 1993
Designed by Greta Eichel, UT Publications Center
Production by Mary Jo Holden, UT Publications Center
2,500 copies
Printed by B&B Print Media Group
1706 West State Street, Bristol, TN 37621

Non-Profit Org.
U.S. Postage

PAID
The Univ. ofTenn.

Knoxville


	The Library Development Review 1992-93
	Recommended Citation

	tmp.1278614212.pdf.Ril59

